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LOCAL
Arrested man thought to be credit union robber
By HP STAFF

PAW PAW — A high-
speed chase Tuesday on I-94 
has led to the arrest of a 
possible suspect in last Fri-
day’s robbery of a South 

Haven credit union, accord-
ing to news sources.

MLive and west Michi-
gan television stations are 
reporting that authorities 
arrested a man on I-94 near 
Paw Paw minutes after a 

bank robbery in Portage, 
Mich. Kalamazoo County 
Undersheriff Pali Matyas 
told MLive the man is a sus-
pect in robberies at Con-
sumers Credit Union on 
Phoenix Street in South Ha-

ven and a Chemical Bank 
branch in Kalamazoo 
County’s Oshtemo Town-
ship.

Matyas said the Portage 
bank was robbed by a man 
before lunch Tuesday. When 

the man’s get-away vehicle 
was spotted by police, the 
driver “jumped on the high-
way,” and was pursued by 
authorities from various 
agencies before being 
stopped near Paw Paw.

The westbound lanes were 
closed at 12:35 p.m. between 
mile markers 52 and 56, ac-
cording to state police, and 
a trooper said stop sticks 
were used to halt the fl eeing 
vehicle.

Grand 
Mere Inn 
seeking 
brewer’s 
license 
to serve 
own beer
By ANDREW LERSTEN
HP Staff Writer

STEVENSVILLE — 
Grand Mere Inn in 
Lincoln Township is 
seeking a state liquor 
license to allow it to 
make and serve its own 
beer.

The Township Board 
Tuesday night voted to 
approve a resolution 
supporting the request 
to the Michigan Liquor 
Control Commission.

Manager Charley 
Racine said longtime 
Grand Mere chef  Tony 
Hicks has been brew-
ing his own beer for 15 
years, and he’ll be in 
charge of  the brew. The 
state license would al-
low for serving the beer 
on premises, or selling 
“growlers” for custom-
ers to bring it home 
with them.

“We’re just looking 
to put our beer on tap,” 
Racine said.

One of  Hicks’ cre-
ations called Exit 22 
Porter may be among 
the brews available, he 
added.

In other matters, 
Trustee Marc Florian 
told the board that the 
Planning Commission 
last week held a hear-
ing on a proposed 85-
room Fairfield Inn & 
Suites at 4408 Red Ar-
row Highway, and sev-
eral area residents ex-
pressed opposition.

Neighbors’ concerns 
included noise, light-
ing, drainage, fencing, 
parking and impact on 
wildlife.

However, during the 
hearing planning com-
missioners discovered 
that hotels, where cli-
ents reach their rooms 
from an internal corri-
dor, are not allowed in 
the commercial mixed 
use zoning, Florian 
said. A motel, with 
customer access to 
rooms from outside, 
would be allowed, how-
ever.

Action was post-
poned, Florian said.

Contact: alersten@TheHP.com, 
932-0357, Twitter @HPLersten

A strict probation for Stevensville sex offender
By DEBRA HAIGHT
HP Correspondent

NILES — Trust but 
verify. The words of  Ron-
ald Reagan were offered 
by Berrien County Trial 
Judge Dennis Wiley as 
advice to parents in a 
child molesting case Mon-
day.

Craig Allen Schuler, 35, 
of  Arrow Lane in Stevens-
ville pleaded no contest to 
assault with intent to com-
mit second-degree crimi-
nal sexual conduct and 

was sentenced Monday in 
Berrien County Trial 
Court to five years proba-
tion, 365 days in jail and 
$2,948 in fines and costs. 
He has credit for 98 days 
already served.

Schuler must register as 
a sex offender and not live 
in any household where a 
minor under age 17 re-
sides. He also cannot be in 
possession of  computer 
or camera and cannot 
have any profile on any 
Internet social network 
site. He was ordered to get 

sex offender treatment 
counseling.

Additional charges of 
criminal sexual conduct 
involving other minor 
children were dismissed as 
part of  a plea deal which 
also precluded a prison 
sentence. The incident oc-
curred last August at a 
home in Niles Township. 

Wiley said he was con-
cerned that it wasn’t just a 
one-time thing for Schul-
er, but had been going on 
for a period.

“One thing I’ve learned 

is that most sex offenders 
are not some stereotypical 
person with fangs,” he 
said. “Most are folks they 
(the victims) are comfort-
able with, who have ingra-
tiated themselves to the 
children and family and 
then they do predatory 
conduct.”

Wiley urged parents to 
follow the advice Presi-
dent Ronald Reagan gave 
in other circumstances: 
“trust but verify.” 

“This goes out to all 
parents, trust but never let 

your guard down,” he 
said.

The parents of  two 
young girls spoke before 
the sentencing. 

“It was an absolute 
shock to us. We had a hard 
time believing it at first,” 
said the father of  one of 
the girls. “Then other 
things came up. ... If  you 
want to do something to 
me, I can’t think of  any-
thing worse than messing 
with my children.”

The mother of  another 
child said the families are 

dealing with “scared little 
girls” who continue to 
have nightmares. 

“No one has the right to 
touch a child,” she said. 
“This has scarred them. 
They will never be able to 
forget this terrible ordeal. 
We would like to see the 
punishment fit the crime. 
Our girls went through a 
lot. He needs to under-
stand the devastation he 
caused.”

Schuler apologized for 
what he did, saying he felt 
bad about it.

Blood drives come at prime time
By JULIE SWIDWA
HP Staff Writer

Blood donations decrease 
in winter weather and during 
holiday seasons, but the need 
for blood never takes a holi-
day.

Kristen Nauss, communi-
ty relations coordinator for 
Michigan Blood, and Tiana 
Davidson, executive director 
for the Southwest Michigan 
chapter of the American 
Red Cross, said the need is 
especially high after the mas-
sive pile-up on I-94 near Ka-
lamazoo last week during a 
winter storm.

“People were sent to hos-
pitals in Battle Creek and 
Kalamazoo, and we had 
these emergencies on top of 
the usually low blood supply 
in the winter months and af-
ter the holidays,” Nauss 
said.

She said the winter storm 
and subsequent accidents 
could not have come at a 

worse time.
“We just came out of a 

holiday. More than 20 per-
cent of our mobile blood 
drives are with high schools 
and colleges, and they were 
closed.”

She and Davidson said 
what makes winter especially 
tough is that the blood col-
lection organizations cannot 
anticipate when emergencies 
like last week’s massive crash 
are going to occur.

“There’s always a need for 
blood and we are always en-
couraging folks to help stay 
ahead of the game. We never 
know when disaster will oc-
cur. When you donate a unit 
of blood, you save three 
lives,” Davidson said.

She said summer months 
can be challenging, too, 
when people are away on va-
cations.

Nauss said emergencies 
like last week’s accident on 
the interstate tend to get 
people’s attention.

“Donors heeded the call, 
and some people traveled 
outside their area to donate. 
It’s unfortunate that it takes 
an emergency like this. We 
appreciate the response, but 
our big thing is we hope peo-
ple will come back and be-
come a regular donor.”

Nauss said Michigan 
Blood has a particularly dire 
need for O- and O+ blood. 
O- is the universal type of 
blood that anyone with any 
blood type can receive. When 
doctors don’t know a per-
son’s blood type, they auto-
matically transfuse O-. 

“We’re always looking for 
all types of blood, but that is 
the extreme need right now,” 
Nauss said.

The Michigan Blood do-
nation center is open every 
Wednesday from noon to 7 
p.m. at 2710 Cleveland Ave., 
St. Joseph. Mobile drives are 
held at other locations on 
other days.

Michigan Blood has the 

following mobile blood 
drives set in the area for this 
month:

■ Pokagon Band of Pota-
watomi, 58620 Sink Road, 
Dowagiac, 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. 
today

■ Sister Lakes Community 
Church, 6119 M-152, Dowa-
gaic, 3-7 p.m. Thursday

■ Countryside Academy, 
4800 Meadowbrook Road, 
Benton Harbor, 9 a.m. to 
2:30 p.m. Friday

■ Eau Claire High School, 
7450 Hochberger Road, Eau 
Claire, 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. Jan. 
23

■  Lake Michigan College, 
2755 E. Napier Ave., Benton 
Harbor, 9 a.m. to 2 p.m. Jan. 
26

■  Bright Star Tabernacle, 
5130 Old Pipestone Road, 
Eau Claire, 2-7 p.m. Jan. 27

■  Bridgman Public Li-
brary, 4460 Lake St., Bridg-
man, 1-5 p.m. Jan. 28

■ Upton Middle School, 
800 Maiden Lane, St. Jo-

seph, 1-7 p.m. Jan. 29
■ Lakeland Regional 

Medical Center, 1234 Napier 
Ave., St. Joseph, 9:15 a.m. to 
3:30 p.m. Jan. 30.

More information is avail-
able at miblood.org.

The American Red Cross 
Southwest Michigan chapter 
has the following blood 
drives scheduled this month 
and next:

■ American Red Cross, 
3838 Niles Road, St. Joseph, 
11 a.m. to 5 p.m. today

■ Lake Michigan Catholic 
High School, 915 Pleasant 
St., St. Joseph, 9 am. to 3 
p.m. Tuesday, Jan. 20

■ American Red Cross, 
3838 Niles Road, St. Joseph, 
11 a.m. to 5 p.m. Feb. 18

■ Andrews University Pi-
oneer Memorial, 400 Uni-
versity Blvd., Berrien 
Springs. 1-7 p.m. Feb. 25.

More information is avail-
able at redcrossblood.org.

Contact: jswidwa@thehp.com, 
932-0359, Twitter: @HPSwidwa

Don Campbell / HP files

Scott Johnson, a nurse with the American Red Cross, talks with Randy Enos, 72, as he prepares to donate blood last April at the Berrien County Chapter of the 
American Red Cross. Area blood centers say supplies are running low.

Lakeshore school board hears improved budget figures
By ANDREW LERSTEN
HP Staff Writer

STEVENSVILLE — 
This fi scal year budget for 
Lakeshore schools is look-
ing better than originally 
expected, the school board 
learned Monday night.

Chief Financial Offi cer 
Tracy Althouse outlined the 

projected changes to reve-
nue and expenditures, be-
fore the board approved the 
budget modifi cation.

The estimated revenue 
went from $24.6 million to 
$24.9 million, while estimat-
ed expenditures rose from 
$25.7 million to $25.8 mil-
lion.

As a result, the district is 

expected to use about 
$900,000 of the fund reserve 
to balance this budget, in-
stead of $1.1 million.

The unanticipated reve-
nue included $224,000 from 
Berrien RESA, and addi-
tional federal Title I and 
Title II money, Althouse 
said. The extra spending in-
cluded funds for a new bus, 

she said.
While the changes are 

good news for this fi scal 
year, Althouse said a draft 
budget for the coming 2015-
16 fi scal year show use of 
about $1.55 million from 
the reserve.

District offi cials need to 
consider ways to rely less on 
the reserve going forward, 

Superintendent Phil Free-
man said.

“We have to change our 
trajectory or we’re going to 
run out of our fund equity 
soon,” Freeman said

But he stressed next year’s 
budget numbers are still 
very preliminary.

Contact: alersten@TheHP.com, 932-
0357, Twitter @HPLersten
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